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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 8th October 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

193/18 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  The Community Warden attended and 16 members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Morgan (indisposed),  Cllr Pickering (ward member) and the PCSO.
194/18 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
195/18 Minutes of the meeting of 10th September 2018

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 10th September 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

196/18 Matters Arising
196/18-1  Hatchentan:  The High Court sat on 27th September but sentencing adjourned until the first date after 22nd November, pending receipt of medical reports.  (174/18-1)
196/18-2  Woodchurch Road:  The report from Highways is still awaited; Cllr Hill’s PA is pursuing installation of the warning signs.  The Clerk has asked KCC if any biochemical or microbiological tests have been carried out to ascertain whether the leak is potable, foul or spring water.  The Chairman reported the leak to Southern Water but there has been no action to date.    (174/18-2)  
196/18-3 Letter to the ABC CEO:  The PC wrote to the Planning Portfolio holder, Cllr Clokie, who acknowledged receipt in a phone call to the Clerk.  A substantive response is awaited.  (174/18-5)
196/18-4  N2O misuse:   Acknowledged that this is a widespread problem.  (174/18-8)

196/18-5  Repairs to the children’s play area:  See 206/18.  (185/18)
196/18-6  Parish Council vacancy:  Cllr Mrs Baldock was thanked for her poster, which was posted on the noticeboards, social media and included in the school newsletter.  (189/18)

196/18-7   Meeting with the Football Foundation:   This was held in the sports pavilion on 19th September, and attended by the Clerk and representatives from the Clubs.  A report is awaited.  (190/18-3)
197/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Letter to the CEO:  It was stated that if this was a formal complaint, ABC’s Complaints Procedure should have been initiated, under which there should be a response in 5-7 days.   The Chairman noted that the complaint was sent to Cllr Clokie.  The Clerk to follow-up.
Rhythm of Life Choir:  The Choir is holding a concert in aid of Team Hammond.  Permission was sought to put posters on the noticeboards, this was given.

Oak Tree Field:  The mobile home, which should have been removed by 1st September, remains on site.  The Chairman replied that this has been raised with the CEO but the PC will raise it again.   Concerns were expressed that ABC won the appeal but has not enforced compliance.  The Chairman agreed, citing the similar situation at Willow Paddock.
Ransley Farm pedestrian crossing:   An unwillingness to engage by Cala Homes was reported, who are not responding to phone calls or emails.  The Chairman advised that the crossing would be discussed later in the meeting [207/18]; the Clerk to press for a response for the November meeting.
Precinct 13:   There were concerns that some properties have been occupied before planning conditions re highways have been met.  The Chairman stated that this had been raised at the meeting with Tom Naylor and Lois Jarrett of ABC; the lack of urgency was regretted.  The Chairman reported that the developer’s solicitors had not responded to discussions on S106 agreements, leading to delays, but have now submitted a response.
Procedure re planning applications:   If the Parish Council objected to a planning application which was later amended, would the Parish Council’s original comments stand.  The Chairman advised that they would.
Naming of new developments:   The Parish Council was asked why the Foxhills site was so named.  The Chairman replied that this is not known, the Parish Council is not consulted on the naming of new developments.  He noted that if the Parish Council or a resident wished to propose a name, this should be sent to the developer.  It was suggested that the developers of, eg Hope House and Ransley Farm, be approached.  To be discussed at the November meeting.
The meeting was reconvened.
198/18  Reports

198/18-1  Community Warden  The Warden advised that she is liaising with the PCSO and ABC re antisocial behaviour.  A number of break-ins were reported at Hookstead and The Chennells; shed alarms have been distributed and given to the Neighbourhood Watch coordinator for the area.  Problems re fouling on the footpath near the churchyard were reported; warning posters have been put up.  In reply to a question from the Chairman, the Warden that she had no information on Police activity in Hookstead on 5th October.

198/18-2  PCSO   The PCSO’s report is attached to the Minutes.
199/18  Village confines report

Cllr Mrs Mitchell was congratulated on her very comprehensive report.  The Chairman queried the inclusion of an ‘entire building’, Cllr Mrs Mitchell advised that this would include outbuildings.  Clarification was sought re the dotted lines at Ransley Farm in the draft report.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell advised that a confine is defined as ‘continuous and contiguous’, therefore a site can only be included when there are buildings on the site.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell noted that the confines are ‘live’ and can evolve.  It is recommended that they be reviewed every 2 years.  If endorsed by the Parish Council the draft report will be sent to ABC.   The Chairman proposed that the Parish Council endorses the report.  A vote was taken, Cllr Mrs Mitchell abstained.  There were four votes in favour and none against.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council endorses the Village Confines report.

In answer to a question from the Vice-chairman, Cllr Mrs Mitchell stated that if not accepted by ABC, the report would be returned with recommendations.  After amendment there would be a further public consultation.
Cllr Mrs Mitchell thanked the members of the working group, they were volunteers giving freely of their time, including throughout the 15 hours of public consultation.  Daniel Carter and his team at ABC were thanked for their advice and resources.

The Chairman thanked Cllr Mrs Mitchell and the working group.
200/18  Names for the park at Hopes Grove

Suggestions were invited in the Herald and three received:  Chennhook Grove Park; Poppy Park; Adams Park.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell proposed Jubilee Park, noting that the field was bought to mark the Jubilee.  The Chairman proposed Memorial Park; Cllr Mrs Baldock disagreed, given that there is a Memorial Park in Ashford.  To be further discussed at the November meeting.
201/18  KALC Community Awards 2019

The Chairman noted that the Parish Council did not put forward a nomination for the 2018 Awards.  To be discussed at the November meeting in closed session.
202/18  Grounds maintenance specification for 2019-2020

Advice is being sought from Aspire re the current specification and possible additional works needed.  No response has been received to date, the Clerk to follow-up and ask for a reply by November, failing which it cannot be considered for the 2019-2020 contract.
203/18  Updated Financial Regulations

Cllr Dr Taylor advised that the Standing Orders adopted at the September meeting included a requirement that the Finance Committee produce a Monitoring report each quarter.  Financial Regulations have been updated in light of this.  It was proposed that the updated Financial Regulations be adopted.
Resolved:

That the Financial Regulations, as updated, be adopted.

204/18  Quotes for solar lighting of the bus shelter

The Clerk tabled 3 quotes, the cheapest of which was £875.39 + installation per shelter.  It was agreed not to proceed.
205/18  Parish Council’s response to requests for charitable donations

The Chairman noted that responses to requests for charitable donations would be from public money raised through the Precept, what should the Parish Council’s response be?  Advice was sought from KALC Ashford Area Committee members and a number of replies received.  Cllr Dr Taylor asked if an annual limit should be set; the Vice-chairman advised that the draft budget for 2019-2020 includes £1000 for donations.  It was noted that £750 was given to Life is not an Xbox, Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that although participants were from High Halden and the wider borough, only High Halden Parish Council and ABC gave financial support.

It was proposed that the policy followed by Charing Parish Council be amended and adopted:  High Halden Parish Council provides small grants and donations to organisations whose services are allocated primarily for the benefit of High Halden Parish residents, however organisations providing services to neighbouring areas in addition to High Halden Parish are eligible to apply. Each request will be judged on its own merits.

Resolved:

That High Halden Parish Council provides small grants and donations to organisations whose services are allocated primarily for the benefit of High Halden Parish residents, however organisations providing services to neighbouring areas in addition to High Halden Parish are eligible to apply. Each request will be judged on its own merits.

206/18 Repairs to the children’s play area

Repeated vandalism to the play area fencing and roundabout was reported, the latter has been taped off.  An insurance claim will be made for repairs to the roundabout.  It is hoped that the vandalism is being dealt with by the Police.
The annual safety inspection from RoSPA highlighted a number of repairs needed, quotes will be brought to the next meeting, including a price for screwing in the palings on the play area fencing.  
David Ball was thanked for repairing the crows’ nest swing.

207/18  Ratification of the Parish Council’s letter to Highways to review the proposed puffin crossing at Ransley Farm

The letter had been circulated to councillors, and it was proposed that it be ratified.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council’s letter requesting a review of the proposed puffin crossing at Ransley Farm be ratified.
208/18  Job description for a part-time groundsman/park-keeper

The manager at Sandy Acres could not assist.  Two job descriptions from other sources were tabled.  Cllr Dr Taylor said that the specification from Aspire is needed to decide what the groundsman’s tasks should be.  Cllr Mrs Baldock said that part of the task should be to keep the area clear and safe, eg picking up dog waste; Cllr Dr Taylor suggested that one of the duties should be regular inspections, which may deter dog fouling.  The Chairman and Cllr Mrs Baldock stated that the groundsman should, in addition, be involved in assessing playability of the pitches.   Cllr Dr Taylor advised that 2 hours’ work per week on the National Minimum Wage[£7.83/hr] would cost approx £1000 per year, and agreed with Cllr Mrs Baldock that a pilot project should be run for 1 year.
The Vice-chairman and Clerk to draw up a draft Job Description.

209/18  Porous surface for the pavilion car park
The Clerk reported that the area measures 540m2 and quotes are awaited for porous tarmac.  Concerns had been raised that this surface would encourage activities such as skateboarding.  The Vice-chairman suggested that geomesh be considered.  Given likely costs it was agreed that a new surface should be funded from S106 monies.
It was noted that the car park needs weeding, the caretaker to be asked to weed.
210/18  Request for a textile recycling bank

A request from a company in Smarden to site a textile recycling bank was tabled.  Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that there is a textile bank at the school and will ask the Head Teacher if it should be advertised.
The request was refused.

211/18  Request from High Halden Hornets for a football summer school
The proposed summer school at the sports pavilion by Arsenal FC did not take place, it was noted that the Club did not agree the hire charge even when offered a discounted rate.  Chelsea FC has offered to run a summer school and Miss McCarthy (Halden Hornets) sought permission for use of the pavilion and pitches.  It was proposed that the school be supported and permission given.

Resolved:

That the summer school proposed by Chelsea FC be supported and permission given for use of the sports pitches and pavilion.
212/18 Planning applications
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Planning Portfolio holder.

18/01312/AS Napchester, Ashford Road, High Halden

Erection of garage

There are no objections on the website and the garage would not be visible from the road.  It was proposed that the application be supported.
Resolved:

That the application be supported.
Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
No applications have been received.
Approvals:
None.

Refusals: 
18/00705/AS  Herwish, Martens Lane, High Halden

Lawful development certificate - existing - use of shed as residential and two mobile homes and two gypsy caravans on site
ABC will be asked to take positive action to enforce removal.
Prior approval refused:

18/00774/AS  Agricultural Buildings at, Egerden Farm, Martens Lane, High Halden 
Prior approval for the change of use of 2 agricultural buildings and any land within their curtilage to 2 dwelling units and associated operational development
Withdrawals:  
18/01305/AS  Woodend Lodge, Woodend, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch
Proposed single storey and two storey extensions, addition of dormers and rooflights, change to existing roof form
Other planning matters:
Local Plan update:  The Main Changes are out for consultation.  Changes relating to High Halden include:  deletion of the proposed site at Stevenson Bros; Hope House – changes to the visibility splays and extension of the 30mph speed limit.
Land at Pope House Farm:  The Planning Inspectors have recommended that S106 payments from this site be discussed by the Parish Council with St Michaels, given that residents would likely make more use of facilities in St Michaels.
Poppet Wood:  ABC has acknowledged the siting of the red container on the site, the landowner having stated that it is for storage of materials being removed from the site prior to storage in the barn if planning permission is given.  The Chairman felt that the reason given is unacceptable, because storage in the container would not be appropriate for the items currently stored in the wood.  ABC also advised that the mobile home is up for sale after which it will be removed from the site.  The Parish Council will write to the case officer re the timescale for enforcement of removal of the materials and sale of the mobile home.

Land near Planesfield:  ABC has determined that there has been no planning breach.

Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.

213/18 Financial report

213/18-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001386
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001387
	S Wood (expenses)
	67.13

	001388
	Ashford Borough Council (village confines – printing)
	121.10

	001389
	Memorial Hall (hire)
	90.00

	001390
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	47.10

	001391
	D Ball (RBL wreath)
	25.00

	001392
	Mintfresh Services (bus cleaning August/September)
	70.00


Balance as at  8th October  2018

£  71183.39  (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£       448.00 (HHVEC cheque account)  

214/18  Reports

214/18-1  Ward member Cllr Pickering’s report is attached to the Minutes.
214/18-2  Environmental  See 198/18-1.
214/18-3  Safety and security   Nothing to report.
214/18-4  Highways   The Vice-chairman to follow-up the temporary bollard on an A28 traffic island.
214/18-5  Marketing/Projects  Nothing to report.
214/18-6 Finance Committee  The Committee met on 25th September.  Budgeted expenses can be met for 2018-2019.  The Committee reviewed the budget for the next 3 years in preparation for the new Parish Council; the Parish Council remains on a sound financial footing without the need for an increase in the Precept.  Money remains available for projects.  The Vice-chairman noted that no allowance had been made for the increase in housing numbers.  Cllr Dr Taylor agreed, and noted that expenditure will reduce by approx £2000 pa when the loan from the PWLB has been paid off.
214/18-7 KALC  The Vice-chairman attended the meeting on 12th September.  Andy Somerville (Police District Commander) and Dave Smith (Rural Liaison) attended and answered questions put by representatives.  High Halden Parish Council had raised the subject of N2O misuse; the Police are engaging with schools.  The Rural Liaison team comprises 12 constables, 1 sergeant and 1 coordinator.  Responses are prioritised in terms of threat, risk, damage.  The team supports Speedwatch and is investigating reports of hare-coursing.  Gambling on the latter is funded from the proceeds of burglaries.
215/18 Information item:  HHVEC update
The programme for events on 11th November is in hand.  In addition, a series of  readings by Linda Basset and Anna Calder-Marshall will be given in St Mary’s Church at 5.30pm. 
216/18  Any other Business
216/18-1  Silhouettes by the beacon:  From field to battlefield.  David Ball and the Xbox team were thanked. 
216/18-2  Hall Management Committee AGM:  To be held on 25th October.  The Chairman noted that the confines report referred to the good community spirit, and hoped that this would be demonstrated because the Hall Committee, Parish Council, YAH and WI are in need of volunteers.
216/18-3  Parking and lighting reviews:  A reply has been received [from the ABC Head of Community Safety and Wellbeing] who stated that she had no knowledge of the reviews.  The reply gave named contacts in ABC, the Clerk to follow-up re progressing the results of the reviews.
216/18-4  Herald copy deadline:  Friday 16th November.
217/18  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
217/18-1 Naming of the new housing developments
217/18-2 Naming of the park
217/18-3 Job description for groundsman/park-keeper
217/18-4 KALC Community Awards 2019
217/18-5 Grounds maintenance specification for 2019-20
218/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 12th November at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.30pm.
Agenda item 198/18-2   PCSO report
Please accept the apologies of PCSO Richards and PCSO Jones as we are unable to attend this evening due to other commitments. 

Crime has continued to remain relatively low in High Halden with few incidents reported. We are keeping an eye on the playing fields of an evening, when out and about. I would like to remind all residents to stay vigilant and report anything suspicious via the Kent Police non-emergency number 101 or if you do witness a crime in progress then please do call 999. 

 I would also like to draw your attention to the new online crime reporting system on the Kent Police website. This is now live and gives members of the public the ability to report crime online rather than by phone which some may find easier, faster and more convenient.
Full in depth crime statistics are freely available by visiting www.police.uk
Below are some basic steps to help secure your property, especially with the darker night’s drawing in.

•
Keep front gate closed at all times.

•
Lock all external doors.

•
Spotlights can help deter offenders.

•
Timer switchers- for lights when you are out at night or on holiday.

•
Alarms for out buildings

•
Lock sheds and garages

•
Mount CCTV to deter and capture evidence of offence.

Neighbourhood Watch schemes are also very good, these are made up of groups of volunteers who work in partnership with the police and the local council. 

They distribute advice on security and safety within a designated area and help to make sure that elderly or vulnerable members of the community aren’t targets for criminals. If you need any further information, please let us know. 

We have also enclosed a copy of the ‘No trick or treat’ poster if there are any residents in the village would like one, with Halloween coming up at the end of the month.

If there are any other issues you feel we need to know, please do not hesitate to contact us.
PCSO Richards and PCSO Jones.


Agenda item 214/18-1  Ward member  report
Hatchentan:   This is ongoing and looking to be resolved in the near future.   In meantime [name redacted] wrote to me regarding the possibility of legal possession of Hatchentan - I have sent this to our legal representative who will be discussing it with our QC.   It will be interesting to see the feedback.

Strategic Transport Group:   I am now a member of this group and some interesting aspects were presented. 

It appears there will not be a timetable change with South Eastern Rail this December.   Everyone is now very concerned as you can imagine regarding the debacle up North with their timetable changes.  Southeastern trains are going through a mid-life upgrade.  It was interesting to discover that we in the South East get less subsidy than any other region in England.  Southeastern have changed their method of recording lateness of trains.   There used to be a 5-minute window to claim punctuality- they have now reduced it to a Zero Tolerance - meaning that on the new system 70% of trains are on time.

HS1 has been so successful that they are having to make some trains up to 12 units, problem is that there is only limited units available to increase the size of trains.  HS1 is growing 12.5% year on year.

With Eurostar it looks that the improvements will happen next Spring.   They are also now back on their old timetable.
Buses:   I raised the matter of the No 2 bus changed timetable with the bus operator. I reminded them that our village was growing at a significant rate and they should be looking at enhancing our service rather than cutting back.   I’m not sure they will act on this, still it is important to raise this with them and I shall remind them again at the next meeting.
Lower Thames Crossing:   This was raised by Chris Grayling last year; the consultation on a new crossing starts on  10 Oct for 10 Weeks.

The Leader of the Council made it clear recently that there will be no decrease in services in ABC and that it is still our committed intention to remain the lowest Council Taxing Authority in Kent.


